2BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

July 25, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 25, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman



David F. Malaguti 


Anthony R. Schena 


Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Chairman Quintal, in light of the recent events concerning Selectman Dodgson, prefaced the meeting by asking that all participants during Public Comment be respectful and be reminded that everyone was innocent until proven guilty.  He also stated that everyone had two minutes each for comments and that Selectman Dodgson would not be responding to any comments. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Citizen’s Police Academy – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Plymouth Police Department tonight graduated approximately fourteen Plymouth residents from the Citizen’s Police Academy.  The Citizen’s Academy consisted of 12 weeks of course instruction taught by Plymouth Police Officers and also includes real life experiences such as ride-alongs and a tour of the Plymouth County Correctional Facility.

Mr. Sylvia thanked the Police Department for their work in providing this invaluable service to the public.  
Captain Botieri provided the public with the information on how to apply for the Citizen’s Police Academy and gave a brief outline of the program. He said that he anticipated another class in the Fall and stated that applications were at the station. The captain encouraged all to participate.
Grant Award - The Youth Department of the Plymouth Public Library was awarded a $10,000 grant from the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners for a project titled “Mother Goose on the Loose @ the Plymouth Public Library Funding will be used to expand our 3 and under weekly program, provide parenting workshops, quality programming specifically targeted for 0-3 including music, movement and pat programs and purchase needed props and puppets. Mr. Sylvia thanked Dinah and the staff for their support of these services.
System Asset Management - The Plymouth Public Library announced the launch of “SAM”, (system asset management) to insure greater and more equitable access to our public access computers and internet stations.  Using your library card, patrons will be able to sign up for designated computer use time and manage their print projects more easily.  There would still be two computer designated ‘quick access” for those just seeking access to the card catalog.  The Library computers would be off-line Tuesday July 25-Thursday July 27 at both branches for software installation and testing. 

Highway Funds - Economic Development Director Denis Hanks advised the Town that final State Highway funds had been received to complete the radio notification system proposed for the Route 3 corridor.  As the Board may recall, Mr. Hanks informed the Board of this new tool when he presented the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation annual report back in June.

In addition to its use as a tourism / event notification system on AM 1620, the radio system would be used by Plymouth’s first responders in the case of an emergency.  Mr. Sylvia would advise the Board when the system goes live.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)
CDAG Project – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Memorial Hall CDAG project was well underway.  Improvements included as part of the $800,000 grant project include brick work improvements, stage upgrades, floor seating and sound/lighting installation.  The Department of Public Works would be coordinating the construction management for this project.  Denis Hanks had been acting as liaison. 
LICENSES

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

North Plymouth Antiques

398 Court Street

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
One Day Wine and Malt

Darin Fabrizio of Camp Bournedale, Inc., 110 Valley Road is requesting a one day wine and malt license for August 26, 2006 and September 2, 2006 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for weddings to be held at the function facility at Camp Bournedale.

Linda Ducrot from Our House Catering Services, 40 Russell Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for July 28, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for wine paring to be held at 40 Russell Street.

Erik Christensen from Loretta Laroche Productions, 50 Court Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for August 19, 2006 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for a Martial Arts event to be held at Memorial Hall.

Tammy Dupuis, 103 Winslow’s View, Pinehills is requesting a one day wine and malt license for August 19, 2006 from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a retirement party to be held at the Winslow View Meeting House at Pinehills.

All of the above had liquor liability insurance and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Joshua Duggan

57 Cherry Street

Patriot Transportation

Driving record and background check show no basis for denial
Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Approval of Awning Plans

Enoteca Di Vino, submitted plans for an awning to be placed at 39 Court Street.  The required surety bond was in place.  Approval is subject to the necessary permits being obtained from the Building Department.
Chairman Malaguti asked for a copy of the plans, the clerk supplied them and all the Selectmen reviewed them.  Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above request and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)
Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (New)

Crosby Limousine

3 Jonathan Circle

Michael Crosby

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Livery)

· Two Vehicle for Hire Permits

2000 Lincoln Town Car Limousine

2002 Lincoln Town Car Limousine

Both vehicles have been inspected.

· One Vehicle for Hire Operator License

Michael Crosby

3 Jonathan Circle

Driving record shows no basis for denial.

Issuance of the operator’s license is subject to the CORI Background check.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes - The Board approved the minutes of June 27, 2006 and July 11, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Appointment - The Board appointed Ms. Maggie Luongo to the Plymouth Cultural Council for a three year term. There were presently 5 vacancies on this committee and no other new applicants.

Appointment - The Board appointed Ms. Nancy Drummey to the Recycling Committee for a two year term.  There were presently 2 vacancies on this committee and no other new applicants.

Deed Execution - The Board re-executed the deed for 123 Andrews Way.  Town Counsel had approved the language change.  This change would be required for this affordable house to be included on the State subsidized 40B list.

MOU - The Town entered into a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Cordage Co LLC for infrastructure improvements related to Cordage's 40R project.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Ed Russell, Plymouth Independent Film Festival, thanked the Board for their support with the Festival.  
OBERY STREET MASTER PLAN
Planning Director Lee Hartmann gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Obery Street Master Plan.  Mr. Hartmann explained that the residential area spans from Sandwich Street to the entrances of the Jordan Hospital and Plymouth North High School, with a second residential area on Whiting Lane, which is west of the entrance to the high school.  The commercial area included the hospital and high school, County Farm, Registry of Deeds, Courthouse, nursing homes and several existing commercial businesses.  

OBERY STREET MASTER PLAN (continued)
Mr. Hartmann explained that there were requests from the residents there to study the area as there had been re-zonings in the past with commercial and residential areas. 
Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of Obery Street Committee, explained that Obery Street was in transition and the changes presented both significant challenges and opportunities for the area.  He reviewed the composition of the committee, which included residents of the area and representatives from the Board of Selectmen, Planning Board, School Committee, and County Commissioners.  A public hearing was held with approximately 60 people attending to review the positive and negative issues in the Obery Street area.  The comments from the public brought forth several issues for the committee to review such as the future use of the high school, increased traffic and traffic flow, maintaining the rural character of the residential neighborhoods, and limiting commercial uses in the area.  

Ms. Bobbi Clark, committee member recited the Vision Statement:
21st century life seems to leave little room for the lively activity of corner stores and front-stoops from which gossiping neighbors exchange the news of the day, and, indeed that may have been all but lost to us.  Even so, in the future we hope to weave an enriching pattern of neighborhood and rural life among the grid of government and medical buildings that already have a significant presence on Obery Street.  
So an equally significant presence of neighborhood life in the Obery Street corridor is a cherished element worthy of preservation.  For it is the residents who stabilize such an area and lessen the effect of a soul-less pattern of brick towers and preserve the rural neighborhood character of the street.  The quality of life of those residents is of paramount importance in any determinations, and or deliberations that are made with respect to: zoning, commercial, environmental, residential or recreational interests.  
Mr. Richard Sullivan presented the commercial goals for Obery Street which included:
· Encourage “park like” or campus style development through the use of boulevard roads and drives, open space, landscaping, and mature trees

· Maintain the Plymouth North High school site as an institutional, municipal and open space complex

· Promote uses that enhance and compliment the economic potential and  community significance of the Obery Street area that are in harmony with park like settings

· Promote road designs that are safe, aesthetically pleasing, and respect the surrounding neighborhood

Ms. Margie Burgess presented the open space and recreation goals and the residential goals as follows:

Open Space & Rec. Goals

· Provide sufficient active recreation spaces and places to meet the residential demand for athletic fields, parks and playgrounds

· Provide sufficient passive recreation and open spaces to enhance the scenic beauty of the neighborhood

· Preserve existing green spaces

Residential Goals

· Encourage “park like” or campus style residential development through the use of boulevard roads and drives, open space, landscaping, and mature trees

· Maintain a mix of institutional, municipal, residential and open space uses on the complex the Plymouth North High school site

· Identify, protect and preserve the characteristics of the existing residential neighborhood

· Encourage a balanced mix of housing to meet all lifestyles, age groups and income levels of residents of the Obery Street area

OBERY STREET MASTER PLAN (continued)
Ms. Virginia Davis reviewed the environmental goals as follows:
· Protect and preserve the habitat resources of the County Farm and other surrounding woodlands
· Preserve existing mature trees and green spaces
· Enhance and improve storm water drainage and allow for natural looking drainage areas
· Limit the impacts of lighting on the night-time sky
· Enhance the neighborhood character by placing utilities underground

· Promote traffic calming in new road designs.

Mr. Nick Filla presented the zoning goals as follows:
· Provide zoning strategies that are consistent with the commercial, residential, recreation, and environmental goals of the Obery Street neighborhood

· Zoning strategies should maintain, strengthen, improve, and enhance the existing sense of the Obery Street neighborhood; and

· Maintain the Plymouth North High school site as an institutional, municipal and open space complex.

Mr. Filla stated that the committee would continue to work on creating an overlay zoning district and to incorporate the uses and goals that the committee had envisioned.   The committee would like to make a preliminary presentation of the plan at the Fall Town Meeting with the intent that eventually an overlay district and design standards would be created.

Mr. Hartmann stated that the committee recognized that the Obery Street area was in transition and they had carefully balanced the need for change while not overwhelming the neighborhoods.   The recommendation would be to create an overlay district that would encourage alternative commercial uses such as office space in a residential zone and providing reduced residential lot size for property on town water and sewer.  The committee was also looking at rezoning the Neighborhood Commercial to residential (the existing uses would remain), creating a T intersection at Sandwich St, a roundabout at the intersection of hospital and high school, walking paths, completing sidewalks, rain gardens and better drainage, and developing design guidelines to maintain residential character of the neighborhood.   The next steps would include presenting the plan at Fall Town Meeting, applying for zoning changes and capital funding for sidewalks, road improvements and traffic calming measures, and creating design standards.  
Mr. Hartmann stated that he was very proud of this report as it was done entirely in house, without consultants. The only cost was the replication of the report. 

Mr. Filla thanked Mr. Hartmann for his help and expertise.
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Hartmann about the Affordable Housing comment in the report.  Mr. Hartmann responded that the comment was from one resident and that he wanted to list all the comments that were made, but they were not a reflection of the report.  Mr. Quintal also asked Mr. Hartmann why this area of Plymouth was considered more prestigious then other areas of town.  He stated that he wanted to see a strategic plan for the Exit 7 area, as this area had no trees and also a metal fence.  He asked that all areas be treated the same in town.  Mr. Filla responded that this request came from the residents of the area.  He stated that they asked the Town to work on a master plan and was a direct result of a group of citizens asking for it.   Mr. Quintal asked where commercial development was planned in this community.  

Selectmen Malaguti and Dodgson made comments related to higher residential densities, down zoning and affordable housing.  

Selectman Schena asked if all 25 residents were involved.  Mr. Hartmann stated that they invited all and had public hearings. Ms. Davis further explained that the Obery Street Heights Neighborhood Group was having a meeting soon and if they were interested, they could attend. Mr. Schena thanked the steering committee for following through in building a plan for the area. Chairman Quintal also thanked everyone for their work. 
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Newspapers/Litter – Selectman Malaguti said that the newspapers were still ending up at the bottom of residents’ driveways.  Ms. Arrighi explained that she called both local newspapers asking them not to drop the papers on the driveways, but that she would make another call to each.
110 Herring Pond Road – Selectman Schena asked the Town Manager to look into the Cedarville Steering Committee’s report on the hazardous condition at 110 Herring Pond Road.  

Illegal Moorings? – Selectman Schena commented that Great Herring Pond looked like a yacht club with all the moorings in the northern section.  He asked if we enforced moorings on ponds.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would look into it. 
Blessing of the Fleet – Chairman Quintal thanked the Harbormaster and everyone else involved for a job well done with the Blessing of the Fleet.  

Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 –  contract negotiations.  Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 4-1  by roll call Schena-no, Loewenberg-yes, Dodgson-yes, Malaguti-yes and Quintal-yes. 

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
3
6

